DUNCTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING (PCM) MINUTES

THURSDAY 6 MAY 2021 AT 19:00


THIS MEETING WAS HELD VIRTUALLY IN LINE WITH GOVERNMENT GUIDELINES

	
	ACTION

	PRESENT
Cllr Peter Thomas; Cllr Nigel Clifford, Cllr Andrew Mills, Cllr Keith Napthine, Cllr Izzi Harte, Cllr O’Sullivan, District Cllr Sutton, and Parish Clerk & Proper Officer Hannah-Louise O’Callaghan 
	

	AGENDA ITEM 1: ELECTION OF CHAIR AND SIGNING OF THE ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE 

On a proposal by Cllr Napthine and seconded by Cllr Mills, Cllr Thomas was duly elected as Chair. Cllr Thomas accepted and signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office
	

	AGENDA ITEM 2: ELECTION OF VICE CHAIR AND SIGNING OF THE ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE

On a proposal by Cllr Napthine and seconded by Cllr Harte, Cllr O’Sullivan was duly elected as Vice-Chair. Cllr O’Sullivan accepted and signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office
	

	AGENDA ITEM 3: TO CONFIRM AND RECEIVE ALL ACCEPTANCES OF OFFICE

Clerk confirmed receipt of the Declarations of Acceptance of Office
	

	AGENDA ITEM 4: WELCOME AND TO RECEIVE & APPROVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Cllr Thomas welcomed everyone. There were no apologies
Cllr O’Sullivan informed Council that she would be potentially moving in July however was happy to continue on the Council
	

	AGENDA ITEM 5: CODE OF CONDUCT - DECLARATION OF PERSONAL OR PREJUDICIAL INTERESTS BY COUNCILLORS IN ANY OF THE ITEMS LISTED BELOW AND ANY CHANGES TO THE REGISTER OF INTERESTS.
None
	

	AGENDA ITEM 6: MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 15 MARCH 2021 TO BE AGREED AND SIGNED AS A TRUE RECORD

On a proposal by Cllr Napthine and seconded by Cllr O’Sullivan the minutes of the meeting held on 15 March 2021 were approved and signed by Cllr Thomas.
	

	AGENDA ITEM 7: COUNCILLOR ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES AND FORMATION OF ANY SUB COMMITTEES

After discussion the following roles and responsibilities were allocated and agreed by the Council:
Cllr Thomas – NE Parishes Forum & All Parishes Meeting

Planning

Cllr O’Sullivan – Planning Chair

  Wildlife inc. Burton & Chingford Ponds

Cllr Napthine -   Playground

  Burton & Chingford Ponds

  Minerals & Waste

  Planning

  Rewilding Project

Cllr Clifford -      Assets & Maintenance

  Planning

Cllr Harte -         Planning

  Village Events

  Communications

  Defibrillators

Cllr Mills -           Planning

  Rewilding Project

  Defibrillators
	

	AGENDA ITEM 8: POLICIES AND PROCEDURES:

a) Standing Orders

b) Financial Regulations

c) Complaints Procedure

d) Freedom of Information

e) Grievance Policy

f) Equality Policy

g) Risk Register

h) Privacy/Data Protection Policy
After reviewing the policies, on a proposal by Cllr Napthine and seconded by Cllr O’Sullivan, Council agreed UNANIMOUSLY to adopt the above-mentioned policies. Clerk to update website

	Clerk



	AGENDA ITEM 9: UPDATE ON MATTERS CARRIED FORWARD FROM PREVIOUS MEETING

a) Speeding – Cllr Thomas

Cllr Thomas reported that the Speedwatch group had restarted. So far it has been very successful with 2 more volunteers trained and 1 more coming forward. The Police have had a much greater presence in recent weeks.
Cllr Thomas has received a response regarding an active speed sign but it was not clear. A letter has been written to Highways but no response received. Clerk to forward contacts for Cllr de Groot at West Dean who has been working on a similar project, to see if he can assist. Clerk to also find an alternative contact at Highways.

Cllr O’Sullivan highlighted that the rumble strips were covered in debris and asked whether there was a maintenance programme in place to clean this. Cllr O’Sullivan to follow up.

b) Playground – Cllrs Napthine & Clifford

Cllrs Napthine and Clifford to do a playground inspection w/c 10/5/21 and report back at the next meeting. Cllr Thomas asked if playground restrictions have been removed yet. Clerk reported that she had not received any notifications regarding the lifting of playground restrictions.
c) Footpaths – Cllrs Thomas & Clifford
Cllr Thomas reported that he had been in touch with the ranger and an inspection is due to take place in May.
d) Rewilding of Communal Areas

Cllrs Mills and Napthine to work with Cllr O’Sullivan on this project with a view to taking over once Cllr O’Sullivan moves. It was noted that there are several schemes available for free trees however these will be considered once a plan is put in place.
e) Bus Stop Repairs

It was noted that this is ongoing. Cllr Thomas to liaise with Alan to get a costing for the works. Cllr Harte reported that she had been unable to upload the photographs of the overgrown vegetation onto the LoveWestSussex app.
Cllr O’Sullivan reported that the initial costs for the repair of the roof was high and more quotes were being obtained.

f) Recruitment of additional councillors

This is ongoing.
	Clerk

Cllr Thomas

Cllr O’Sullivan

Cllrs Napthine & Clifford

Cllrs Mills, Napthine & O’Sullivan

Cllr Thomas

Cllr Harte

Cllr O’Sullivan

All

	AGENDA ITEM 10: FINANCE
a) Annual Review for Year ending 31st March 2021

i. To receive and note full internal audit report 2020-21 and any findings 

Council noted receipt of the Internal Audit report 2020-21
ii. Certificate of Exemption – To approve and sign the Certificate of Exemption 

On a proposal by Cllr O’Sullivan and seconded by Cllr Mills Council agreed 

UNANIMOUSLY to certify themselves as exempt from external audit. 

Clerk to submit Certificate of Exemption

iii. Annual Governance Statement - To review the effectiveness of the system of internal control (Section 1) 
Council reviewed the Annual Governance Statement

iv. Approve the Annual Governance Statement by resolution. Sign Section 1 of 
the Annual Return 2020-21 
On a proposal by Cllr Napthine and seconded by Cllr Clifford Council resolved 
to approve the Annual Governance Statement, this was duly signed by 
Cllr Thomas

v. Accounting Statements - To consider the Accounting Statements (Section 2)
Council reviewed the Accounting Statements 2020-21

On a proposal by Cllr Napthine and seconded by Cllr Harte Council resolved to 

approve the Accounting Statements 2020-21, this was duly signed by 
Cllr Thomas
vi. To agree and set the period of public rights (Thursday 3rd June – Wednesday 14th July) 
Council agreed UNANIMOUSLY to set the period of public rights as specified

b) To note the Insurance renewal notification and agree payment 
(long term agreement in place until 2022) On a proposal by Cllr Clifford and seconded by Cllr O’Sullivan payment was agreed. Clerk to action
c) To review Budget for 2020-21 and to agree 2021-22 Budget 
On a proposal by Cllr Napthine and seconded by Cllr Mills Council reviewed and 
approved the budgets
d) To approve regular ongoing standing orders for 12 months

i. Clerks salary

ii. Clerks working from home expenses

iii. Monthly payroll payment

On a proposal by Cllr Thomas and seconded by Cllr Clifford Council approved the continuation of the standing orders for 12 months
e) To acknowledge first instalment of the Precept

Council acknowledged receipt of the first instalment of the Precept

f) To approve Clerks salary and expenses – Appendix A
On a proposal by Cllr Thomas and seconded by Cllr O’Sullivan Clerks salary and expenses were approved
g) To note and approve income and expenditure report – Appendix B
On a proposal by Cllr Thomas and seconded by Cllr Mills Council approved the income and expenditure report (Appendix B)

h) To approve the regular Bank Reconciliation – Appendix C 
On a proposal by Cllr Napthine and seconded by Cllr Clifford the bank reconciliation (Appendix C) was approved by Council
 
	Clerk
Clerk

	AGENDA ITEM 11: PLANNING
SDNP/21/01711/HOUS

Rose Cottage

Cllr O’Sullivan reported that the original application had been withdrawn and this subsequent application takes on board the comments from the Parish Council. It was noted that a bat report was not included in this application. Clerk to respond with no objection but to note the lack of bat report
SDNP/21/02092/HOUS

Meadowview

Council noted that the previous application for a double garage and extension had been withdrawn and this application is for a single storey extension. It was noted that a hedge is due to be put up. Clerk to respond with no objection

	Clerk

Clerk

	AGENDA ITEM 12: REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR – ALAN SUTTON

There are 5 Parish Annual or regular meetings this evening so I will join you when I can If at all possible, if not I send my apologies, if I attend I would be very grateful if you could please call me as the next item on your agenda so I can get to everyone.

So here we are again in the County Council pre-election period. David Bradford has stood down. Tom Richardson who chairs the anti-social riding and driving group is standing as the Conservative candidate. 
As we are fully in Purdah for the County Elections and I am the agent for the conservative candidates standing for election locally I will try to stay politically neutral.

However I am happy to answer urgent questions and as always I am more than happy to supply written answers to cut the time down today.
In relation to decision making within the District Council, the position remains that it is ‘business as usual’ unless there are very good reasons why this should not be the case. In the vast majority of cases, the pre-election period will have no impact on normal council business, including the approval of planning decisions. The primary restriction is on proactive publicity by the council which particularly relates to candidates and other politicians involved directly in the election. The council can still issue media releases on factual matters, provided that these do not identify individual councillors or groups of councillors.

CDC is continuing to prepare for the elections this week on 6 May.  CDC is working incredibly hard to make sure that all of our polling stations are Covid-secure for

people who wish to vote in person. Residents can also apply to vote by proxy and they can find details on this, along with more information about the elections, on our website at: www.chichester.gov.uk/currentelections
Meetings

Following the recent court ruling CDC are required to hold our statutory meetings physically going forward. The position regarding non-statutory meetings is not clear so we are seeking advice. Hybrid meetings are not allowed but we will continue to broadcast our public meetings live.

Grants

Parish and Town Councils are eligible to receive grant funding (subject to meeting the required criteria) under the Tier 4 scheme and Local Restrictions Grant Schemes. It should be noted that all bar one of these schemes has now closed. However, for Restart Grants, Parish and Town Councils are not able to receive a grant under this scheme because they are publicly funded bodies. Additionally, to enable businesses that were required to close during the period 16.

Kerry Standing 01243 521092

February – 31 March 2021, the Local Restrictions Support Grant (closed Addendum) remains open for applications until 31 May 2021. For further information please visit https://www.chichester.gov.uk/businessratesannouncements
Good progress is being made on the Restart Grants and Additional Restrictions Grants. Below is a summary of what has been paid out to businesses since 6 April 2021 and the figures published below are at 15 April 2021.
Grant name
Grants
Paid (£)
% of Fund
Paid out
Allocation
from
Government
Funds
Remaining
Additional
Restrictions Grant
(ARG)
£
3,247,837 
93%
£
3,498,575
£
250,738
Restart Grants 1
April
£
1,290,006 
12%
£
11,034,207
£
9,744,201
Points to note:
• The Restart Grant scheme went live on 6 April 2021.

• We have 287 applications outstanding (yet to be processed).

• Since the Restart Grant scheme went live we have received 300 applications per week. This figure is much lower than we have anticipated. As a result further social media messages are being promoted along with a number of other initiatives to promote the Restart Grant scheme.

• Parishes are asked to promote the business rate grant schemes available within their area.

For further information related to Business Rates grants please visit

https://www.chichester.gov.uk/businessratesannouncements2020
SDNPA Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA) Technical Advice Note (TAN) – published March 2021
The South Downs National Park Authority (SDNPA) has now published a Habitats Regulations TAN.

https://www.southdowns.gov.uk/planning-policy/supplementary-planningdocuments/technical-advice-notes-tans/
The HRA TAN has been produced to provide guidance on how to undertake Habitats Regulations Assessment for development proposals in the South Downs National Park, supporting policy requirements of SD9 and SD10 of the South Downs Local Plan, and the requirements of the Habitats Regulations. CDC officers will use this, where appropriate’ to advise as to the appropriate way forward on planning applications.

Support Local

CDC has launched the next phase of our Support Local campaign as the Government has authorised us to move to the next step of the roadmap, which has seen local businesses reopen. 

COMMUNITY SPEEDWATCH NEWS
Chichester District Council along with Sussex Police fully supports Community Speed Watch (CSW.) This is an initiative allowing local people to calm traffic in their communities. Sussex Police train volunteers to use speed calming equipment which is then loaned out to be used at safe, risk assessed locations within their community. Five new speed monitoring device starter kits have been ordered to further the current CSW schemes in Chichester. These kits have been kindly funded through the Chichester Joint Action Group (JAG) and will be loaned to newly trained volunteer

groups in the district on a long- term basis while they become established. Road safety is a priority for the Chichester Community Safety Partnership. There are currently over 50 trained CSW volunteer groups across Chichester District, all of which make a real difference calming traffic speed in our communities. If you are interested in starting or joining a current CSW volunteer group yourself then log onto www.communityspeedwatch.org  where you will be able to register. Corporate Health and Safety, Emergency Planning and Business

CHICHESTER CONTRACT SERVICES

Operational challenges

As soon as the Government announced its Covid ‘roadmap’ the Operations Team at

CCS met to consider the potential impact on our services. It didn’t take long to realise the district’s roads, beaches and parks would become much busier due to day trips and ‘staycations’. Unfortunately higher usage often results in increased litter. Therefore, to tackle this problem, additional staff are being employed to litter pick areas of high footfall, ‘Against Litter’ signage is being placed on coastal approach roads and enforcement officers will resume patrols. Busy roads may also impact on our waste collection services so additional resource is on standby to assist rounds where delays are being experienced. CCS continues to operate with Covid secure measures in place. As the restrictions are eased and the public realm returns to normal we are still faced with the challenge of delivering services with an unpredictable workforce position. Vulnerable staff will still have to work in modified roles and isolation will still be necessary for any staff that develop symptoms (or their family members). If anything, our biggest challenge may yet be to come as we face increased demand for services while our staffing position remains restricted.

Corporate H&S, Emergency Planning and Business Continuity

Covid-19 risk assessments remain under constant review, in response to developments in Government guidance and staff are updated accordingly. The Sussex Resilience Forum (SRF) took the decision to downgrade the Covid response from a ‘Major Incident’. Recovery works have been stepped up. Largely, the Forum partners are now operating under ‘business as usual’. CDC’s emergency planning team continue to take part in meetings with the SRF TCG (Tactical Coordinating Group). These meetings have been reduced from weekly to fortnightly. Asymptomatic rapid covid testing is now widely available to staff. Asymptomatic testing is for people that do not have symptoms of Covid-19. Around 1 in 3 people with Covid-19 don’t have any symptoms. This quick form of testing can identify if someone is carrying the virus. Our staff can now obtain test kits from a number of different sources in the district. Staff have been made aware of where to obtain kits.

It has been strongly recommended that staff who cannot work completely from home, i.e. the occasional need to work in East Pallant House or conduct site visits, test themselves twice a week.

Many more staff have now received their covid vaccine as part of the national programme.

Within the current restrictions, we continue to work on our ‘business as usual’ programme for our areas of work: Health & Safety, Emergency Planning and Business Continuity.

	

	AGENDA ITEM 13: REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR – DAVID BRADFORD

None

	

	AGENDA ITEM 14: CORRESPONDENCE TO NOTE

The Parish Council confirmed receipt of the following correspondence:
a) Rural Broadband Consultation
Discussion took place around fibre and broadband speeds. The Council agreed to highlight broadband schemes to the wider community but decided not to comment on the consultation
b) COVID updates


	

	AGENDA ITEM 15: UPDATE ON MEETINGS ATTENDED BY COUNCILLORS
a) Safer Roads Committee – Cllr Thomas
Cllr Thomas reported that he had attended a Zoom meeting. There is a lot of work going on behind the scenes. Cllr Thomas had submitted areas of concern and will report back after the next meeting. It was noted that a greater Police presence has been seen and 2 MP’s are involved in the scheme.

b) SDNP Dark Skies – Cllr O’Sullivan 
Cllr O’Sullivan was unable to attend however Clerk will forward the recording to Council
	Cllr Thomas

Clerk

	AGENDA ITEM 16: RETURN TO FACE TO FACE MEETINGS
a) Covid requirements and risk assessment for village hall 
Cllr O’Sullivan to get a copy of the Covid risk assessment for the village hall. Clerk to book the hall
	Cllr O’Sullivan

Clerk

	AGENDA ITEM 17: MATTERS ARISING NOT ON THE AGENDA

Council discussed whether the Council should have its own Facebook page. It was decided that this was not necessary however the Council should have a larger presence on the Duncton Facebook page. Cllr Harte to raise the profile of the Council on Duncton Facebook and set up a Cllr Harte profile
Cllr O’Sullivan asked whether a village meeting would take place this year. Council agreed that it was better to postpone it to next year when people will be happier to mingle

Discussion took place around the fireworks for 2021. It was decided that the Council would like to hold the event on 12th November. Clerk to contact Aurora and Rob Knight. Cllr Thomas to liaise with the Cricketers
	Cllr Harte
Clerk

Cllr Thomas

	AGENDA ITEM 18: PUBLIC QUESTIONS

None
	

	AGENDA ITEM 19: ANY OTHER MATTERS FOR INFORMATION ONLY

Cllr Napthine reported that the white tail eagle has been sighted at RSPB Pulborough
	

	AGENDA ITEM 20: DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

The next Council Meeting will be held on Monday 12th July 2021, 19:00 
	

	The Meeting ended at 20.17pm
	

	These minutes are an accurate record of the meeting

Signed:

Name & Position:

Date:
	


Appendix A

Clerk Salary and Expenses

Clerks Salary 1 – 31st March 2021

Net Salary £335.35

PAYE £60.40

Clerks Salary 1- 30th April 2021

Net Salary £335.55

PAYE £60.20

Paid by Standing Order on last working day of the month

Clerks Working from Home Expenses (as per contract)

	Date Paid
	Detail
	Reason
	Cost ex VAT (£)
	VAT (£)
	Cost inc VAT (£)

	30/4/21
	Working from home allowance (April)
	As per contract. Agreed payment by dd each month
	36.00
	0
	36.00

	Total
	
	
	36.00
	0
	36.00


Clerks Expenses – paid after meeting by agreement

	Date Paid
	Detail
	Reason
	Cost ex VAT (£)
	VAT (£)
	Cost inc VAT (£)

	7/5/21
	Mileage Expenses @ £0.45 per mile
	Drop off and Collection of Audit documentation
	21.60
	0
	21.60

	Total
	
	
	21.60
	0
	21.60


Appendix B

[image: image1.emf]File NumberDate of PaymentPayment MethodPayee Description Gross

Receipts

07/04/2021 BACS CDC 1st half of Precept 4623.00

4623.00

Payment Ref Number

1 07/04/2021 dd CDC Emptying Litter Bins April 2020 - March 2021 89.23

2 30/04/2021 SO HL O'CallaghanWorking from home - April 36

3 30/04/2021 dd HL O'CallaghanClerk Salary - April 335.55

4 31/04/21 dd HMRC PAYE April 60.2

5 30/04/2021 dd Chi Payroll ServicesPayroll - April 10

6 07/05/2021 dd HL O'CallaghanClerk Mileage Expenses 21.6

7 07/05/2021 dd RS Hall Internal Audit 2020-21 120

672.58

DUNCTON PARISH COUNCIL


Appendix C

[image: image2.emf]RECEIPTS & PAYMENTS

Balance brought forward as 

at 31/03/21 £9,403.41

Add Total Receipts 4623.00

Less Total Payments (89.23)                                  

TOTAL

£13,937.18

Current as @ 28/04/21 5,946.01

Savings as @ 28/04/21 7,991.17                              

Plus Uncleared Deposits

TOTAL

£13,937.18

Duncton Parish Council 

BANK RECONCILIATION

28-Apr-21



BANK 
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